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Bealings School

Tel:  01473 622376 
Dear Parents and Carers

Below, you will find a copy of a letter that was sent out to year 2 and year 6 parents on Friday. Primary schools across the country are sending out similar letters to inform parents that the Secretary of State for Education now expects 11 year olds to be able to answer questions previously thought to be appropriate for 12 and 13 year olds and 7 year olds to be able to operate at the level previously thought appropriate for 9 year olds.  Merely demanding knowledge usually possessed by older children does not make it appropriate or even possible.

There are several different petitions which parents across the country are signing and we include a link to two of them if you choose to sign.

https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/122038       Key Stage 2

https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/122183        Key Stage 1

Thank you for your attention.

Duncan

Dear Parents and Carers
 

Tests and Assessments at Year 2 and Year 6

 

As you know, every year, children in Years 2 and 6 take a number of tests that are set nationally. During the few months there have been some significant changes made by the Secretary of State for Education, Nicola Morgan, to the way that schools assess the children, especially at Year 2 and Year 6. The purpose of this letter is to attempt to update you about those changes.

 

1. In the past, children were assessed using Levels – an average pupil at end of Year 2 was expected to achieve Level 2 and an average child at the end of Year 6, Level 4. As explained in my Autumn letter, these Levels no longer exist. The government no longer uses these levels to assess pupil progress. The main reason is that children at Year 6 and Year 2 are now going to be expected to work at the level of a child in Year7/8 and Year 3

2. We now have a new National Curriculum. This curriculum spells out exactly what the children need to learn across all year groups. This curriculum is much ‘harder’ than the previous one – expectations have been raised significantly with, for example, parts of the Year 6 curriculum being taken from the old Year 8 curriculum – the knock on effect is that expectations are now much higher at all year groups.

3. Year 6 children will be sitting their tests (SATs) during the week beginning Monday 9th May (more details to follow). The Year 2 children will sit tests sometime during May at the teacher’s discretion.

4. Year 6 children will sit a Reading Test, a Grammar and Punctuation Test, a Spelling Test and 3 Maths Tests ( 1 Arithmetic and 2 Reasoning i.e. problem-solving). The Year 2 children will sit a Reading Test, a Grammar and Punctuation Test, a Spelling Test and two Maths Tests (1 Arithmetic and 1 Reasoning).

5. There are no Writing Tests at Year 2 or Year 6 – this is simply teacher assessed. The teacher will look at all the writing a pupil has produced across the year and assess whether a pupil has reached end of year expectations.

6. Unfortunately, information coming to schools from the government comes in drip-feed form and we are often left in the dark for considerable periods of time about how things will work.

It is only in the last 3 weeks, for example, that schools have been told the sorts of things which will be acceptable and what won't to achieve the "expected standard".

However, at this stage, it seems likely that when your child has completed these tests they will get a raw score e.g.  a mark out of 50. These scores will then be converted into standardised scores with 100 indicating that a pupil has reached ‘end of year expectations’. If a pupil gets more than 100 they will have exceeded end of year expectations and if the pupil gets less than 100 they will not, as yet, have reached end of year expectations.

7. At Year 2 the tests are marked by the classteacher. At Year 6, the tests are marked externally.

Parents of Year 6 pupils can see what the tests look like by keeping an eye on their child’s homework – invariably, he/she will be bringing home parts of the various tests as homework tasks. Please support your child by encouraging them to do their homework and, if you have time, by helping them to complete the tasks. (This doesn’t mean doing it for them, but rather talking through the problems with your child to help their thinking etc.)

 

Parents of Year 2 pupils need to bear in mind that tests at Year 2 will be carried out in such a way that the children will see it as normal classroom practise. Please bear in mind also, that these tests are only a snap shot on the day – Julia and Becky however will be continuously assessing the children across the whole year so that they can make her own teacher assessments which they will pass on to you at the end of the year.

 

Generally speaking, the government are moving the goalposts on a weekly basis and therefore there is a great deal of uncertainty and confusion. It is essential therefore that we continue to focus on the children and not worrying them unnecessarily. The children at Years 2 and 6 have always sat tests in May – the difference this time is that they will be measured in a different way and that the expectations are much higher. Please be assured that we will as usual work with the children in such a way that they achieve the best they can and remain well and happy at the same time.

The local High Schools, both state and private, always comment that the enthusiastic, confident, determined, "try-again"attitude and happy nature of Bealings pupils is a far greater indicator of future success than a Sats grade achieved one day in May.

 

A report from Harvard University last year which summarised research of 1000 "child prodigies" over many years concluded that only about 1% went on to be really creative in their chosen field in later life. Those that did all shared certain childhood experiences:

 

Homes with few rules

Schools with few rules

Homes where you had to do some things for yourself

Homes and schools where you had to solve an increasing number of problems for yourself either alone or with friends

Praise for trying and "having a go" rather than "getting things correct"

 

In homes and schools where everything was always set up and done for the child, it could look like the child could achieve highly, but this faded dramatically in teenage years and beyond as the child increasingly had to make their own way in the world and improvise their own solutions to difficulties.

 

So, well done Bealings parents!

 

 

Please feel free to see me if you require any further clarification on any of the above. Thank you.

 

Duncan
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